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that, by that time, the influence of Christianity from fort sites across the Danube 
frontier in the northern Balkans has completely disappeared. In any case, there is no 
doubt that signs incised on pots, spindle-whorls, and other categories of artefacts to 
convey messages of Christian faith must be seen in connection with that frontier, 
since such evidence is rare on contemporary sites in Ukraine, Poland, or Slovakia.127

On Light and Darkness   

The Empire of Justinian had a short period of glory and a long agony. During all that 
time, the Walachian Plain was in the shadow of the Empire, with coruscations of 
historical interest during Roman punitive campaigns, such as that chronicled in the 
Feldzugsjournal incorporated into Theophylact Simocatta's History.128 Under per-
manent control from the Roman bridgehead in Sucidava and already settled by Slavic 
groups in the east, Walachia was a land of ambiguities. What separated the Roman 
armies from their enemies was not the Danube, but a vast swamp, neither water nor 
land. Archaeology confirms this record of ambiguity: the pottery is of Roman tradi-
tion, but of 'barbarian' fabric; the settlements indicate a sedentary population, but 
are all ephemeral;129 in archaeological terms, the 'Romance population' looks bar-
barian and the 'barbarians' Roman; the inhabitants of the Ipoteşti-Cândeşti villages 
were Christian, but practiced cremation; on feasts they took out their pots decorated 
with crosses, while wearing 'Slavic' bow fibulae or Roman brooches with bent stem, 
depending upon circumstances. Ambiguity takes over the historiography of the prob-
lem, as the light sometimes comes from the East, sometimes from the South.130 Most 
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recently, we have learned that the Slavs are 'Slavs',131 which is a very different 
matter, since by now ambiguity has received its theoretical underpinnings. This, 
however, seems to be just the beginning of a long process of revision (see Fig. 11, as 
an example of how difficult is the concept of 'Slavic culture' itself). 

Until now, most scholars agreed that no 'assimilation of the Slavs' took place in 
the 500s, at least not in the Walachian Plain.132 The main argument is the lack of 
archaeological evidence for the contrary, with the only, but notable, exception of the 
Sărata Monteoru cemetery (a site that has much more to do with Bulgarian than with 
Romanian history). Then there is the linguistic evidence, only recently acknowl-
edged by archaeologists.133 There are also historical arguments: assimilation is only 
possible when the assimilated population is in demographic decline. But the opposite 
seems to be trae for the 500s. Judging from the written evidence, this was a period of 
Slavic expansion, not recession. By contrast, nothing indicates an expansion of the 
local, non-Slavic population, which seems to have been on the verge of disappearing. 
The Byzantine campaigns against both Avars and Slavs in the late 500s left the 
entire region devastated. What seems to have happened then is that, while all 
combatants seem to have been exhausted by the conflict, the demographic and ethnic 
configuration of the region was drastically altered. Unfortunately, there is still no 
archaeological way to bring more light into the darkness. 

 

 



 


